Council of Illinois University Senates Minutes
Tuesday, November 10, 2009

Illinois State University

10:00 a.m. Welcome/Refreshments

10:15 a.m. Call to Order

Attendance: Matt Wheeler, UIUC, Joyce Tolliver, UIUC, Dawn VanGunten, EIU, Judith Kaplan-Weinger, NEIU, Donald A. Chambers, UIC, Alan Rosenbaum, NIU, Jerry Spittler, SIU-C, Dan Holland, ISU, Susan Kalter, ISU
State Budget Woes: How Illinois public campuses are handling them, specifically, in terms of furloughs and layoffs (Joyce Tolliver, UIUC)

Most campuses have not yet received state allocations. Some universities are six months in arrears on payments. There is a lot of talk about furloughs, but there were assurances that there would be no furloughs this calendar year at the University of Illinois. However, there may be furloughs in the spring. Many complications arise with furloughs, such as the effect on pension benefits. The tiered system of furloughs is that those who make more money would take more furlough days than those who make less. Furloughs are a difficult issue because it stops the progress of commitments to external funding organizations; it affects graduate students and, thus, there is another movement toward salary decreases. 
The Council discussed decreased state funding. On some campuses, no more than 18% of their budgets are from the state, so the mantra that is going around is that we are no longer state institutions, but state-assisted institutions. Tuition increases are needed to fill the gap. Federal stimulus money has stopped potential cuts to budgets for this year, but next year there will be no stimulus dollars. There was discussion about an income tax increase to help with the state budget woes. Higher education seems to have no voice in the state legislature. The Council discussed creating momentum for some sort of tax increase. There has yet to be any discussion about cutting programs within the university administrations. Administrations are opposed to having furlough days during regular class days, as opposed to holiday or spring breaks because of its effect on classroom attendance. It could also affect accreditation. 
The role of the Illinois Board of Higher Education is in question. They should be speaking for higher education. The IBHE, however, has become very marginalized. In terms of higher education, who does the governor listen to or who do we want him to listen to? We need to figure out who the people are who would support us. One member of the Council believed that the cutting of the MAP grant was one strategy that the governor used to force an increase in taxes. People still need to be concerned because in September, the MAP grant may be cut again.  Universities must raise tuition, but this creates an accessibility issue. 
The Council discussed whether or not they could be considered private institutions with so little state support. To become privatized, the state would have to essentially give us the universities since we don’t own the buildings or the land. A great deal of state support goes to private institutions. The presidents of the universities are becoming more important as advocates in the state legislature. Some are not as effective as they should be. It seemed to be a very potent vehicle to have one of the presidents be a spokesperson for the MAP grant. We are losing support by dichotomizing and thinking of ourselves as public versus private. We would be doing ourselves a service if we were to get the private institutions publicly supporting us and higher education. We should all be supporting higher education. Anything that hurts the public institution ultimately harms the private institution. Private institutions draw their graduate students from public universities. Private institutions are also publicly funded. It would also be good to engage the community colleges. If we are going to be a force for higher education, we have to be inclusionary. 
One concern is that community colleges are trying to offer four-year degrees. One of the ways to circumvent that is to collaborate with them. A really promising direction is to make an agreement with specific community colleges to have their students have preferred admissions and credit hours that are guaranteed to transfer. Should all universities be offering similar programs? Duplication is necessary because it depends upon where a student is located where they can get their education. Students are not always able to travel to a specific university for a specific program given the nature of our economy and the burdens on students’ finances.  However, there are ways to maximize programs through cooperation and minimize the resources needed, but there are limits to the model of sharing. 
Some campuses have no talk of furloughs or layoffs, but are thinking about how to be prepared for a MAP grant cut instead of responding after the fact. Supplement to MAP grants is in place at some institutions; others were only able to cover the shortfall had the MAP grant not been funded in the spring.  A couple of the comments echoed by state legislators were that we don’t utilize our constituencies. Every district in the State of Illinois has a community college or a private or public university. We need to do better with the people that we serve. We need to have a much stronger voice. It doesn’t take the thousands that we think to get the legislators’ attention. It may just take a few to get them thinking about an issue. MAP grant lobbying was so effective because so many students were very visible. As state universities, we are not allowed to lobby, so how are we supposed to accomplish this within the lines the state has drawn? We can lobby the IBHE. 
One senate president reported that they were facilitating their undergraduate education in the context of the evolution of the social contract. One of the competencies that they are trying to extend to their students is that they become active participatory members of society. That is not lobbying, but a teaching technique. Another potential ally is unions. While we cannot lobby directly, the unions can. They have been extremely helpful, along with a large number of students, with the MAP grant. Though CIUS has considered lobbying at many meetings, it has never come about. Engaging in a dialogue with state legislators by a group that represents the vast majority of higher education in the State of Illinois can be a powerful voice. Faculty have the responsibility to step in since they are the source of stability. We, however, are dealing with a group that may feel that it has no power or feel that it is beneath them to engage in shared governance. 
Shared Governance – Working with Administrations (Judith Kaplan-Weinger, NEIU)
One of the things happening on the UIC campus is that we are engaging scholars more and more in shared governance. People are worried about speaking out, so on one campus each senator is meeting with each department and then the senators compile a report. As elected representatives, they must represent the faculty. The way to get people involved is to go to them and that’s working. The departments all don’t have the same issues, but the administration is a very top down administration and people really want a voice. If you want things to happen, you need to explain to administrations why being adversarial is not in their best interest or your best interest. 
It’s terribly bad strategy to split your constituencies. UIC and UIUC passed resolutions in support of the MAP grant not because it was in interest of the university to get more students, but it was in the interest of the university for students to get an education. We have to mobilize the community colleges and let them know that they are not in competition with us, but that we are all allies. If you have established a shared governance structure, then one-on-one conversations with administrations can be extremely productive. It is especially important that the Chair of the Senate be taken very seriously and seen as the voice of the faculty. Service by faculty is not part of the contracts on some campuses, but service on such bodies as the Senate is seen as something above and beyond what they are supposed to be doing. There is definitely a shift between faculty and administration in terms of teaching. Most administrators at no longer teach classes. It is more likely in that case for them to see themselves as a different set of professionals. There also seems to be a more than proportional growth in the number of administrators, even during hiring freezes. 
When you go out and ask constituents what they want, how do you go to the next step to make something happen? There are many protections in the constitution that the faculty are not aware of and it’s important that Senates know what’s in the constitutions. The Senate can also rewrite the constitution if that is what faculty want. The reports from the senators based on what their constituents want should become part of the record. Getting information out to faculty about the statutes concerning procedures is very important. Educating junior faculty is very important; without that, there is a huge institutional memory gap and people don’t know that they have protections. It is very important for the Senate to educate faculty about the kind of guidelines the institution is expected to follow. The faculty on some campuses have statutory authority over programs and are not simply advisory to the president. 
The question about participation in shared governance is are you going to instead spend your time on things that pay off professionally and financially. Devoting some of your time to shared governance helps colleagues, students and faculty. It does take away from teaching and research, but that is why you have to prioritize. For some of us, the priority is creating a better environment on campus, which we also benefit from. The question is what is the reward. The big question that is asked by colleagues is ‘why should we become involved in shared governance?’ ISU specifically changed its mission statement to include service, so that has a value when it comes to faculty evaluations. There has to be a combination of intrinsic rewards and extrinsic rewards. The intrinsic rewards are more powerful and the way to turn the cultural tide is to have people work on the small things that give them success. If you can motivate the faculty in general, partly through the extrinsic reward of putting it in the tenure documents and things like that, then you are not choosing to spend your time, but it is an expectation. They may not want to serve on the Senate, but if they serve on some sort of committee, that is how you build a faculty that are not going to tune out shared governance. It becomes embedded in the culture. However, to work on a committee and then the administration does what it wants anyway is a problem. 
Shared governance also involves shared responsibility and we don’t talk about shared responsibility. We do have shared responsibility for our community. The question is what are the dimensions under which we can deal with this shared responsibility for the survival of the community. Part of the reward for service is the survival of our community as we want it. 

State-Mandated "Positive Time Reporting"--i.e. the requirement that all state employees turn in records of how they spend their time in 15-minute increments (Joyce Tolliver, UIUC)
The Council discussed the requirement that state employees have to periodically turn in records of their time spent on official state business down to the nearest quarter hour. The ISU IBHE Faculty Advisory Council Representative, Professor Lane Crothers, has said that nobody cares. The state is not really looking at it, so let’s not deal with it at this point. One Council member noted that if we accept that we are a state agency, then this might be a major concern. If you argue that the axiom is wrong, if we are charged with bringing in income, then we may need to mobilize against it. Professor Crothers suggested to the ISU Senate that perhaps we should insist on positive time reporting and then the state would see that faculty are working more than 37.5 hour- weeks. If you are a salaried employee, the definition of your job is that it doesn’t matter if it takes 30 hours a week or 60. What matters is what you are producing. 
One university has instituted hourly time reporting. Council members were not against accountability, but this type of accountability is against our mission. Other institutions report a percent of effort, which is a form of accountability. The law doesn’t say content; it just says number of hours worked down to 15-minute increments. It’s kind of like PQP. It seems like every ten years, somebody decides that we are not accountable and they will come up with another program. People get very excited about it and then it goes away. As salaried employees, it makes no sense. The IBHE is the group that should be advocating for faculty. They should be educating the government, but the IBHE doesn’t seem to understand it. This will cost them money to handle the paperwork. New computer systems would have to be installed. One argument is that it should all be paper records because no one is going to go through thousands of paper records. 
There are things that the Boards of Trustees and administrations should do so the burden of defending this won’t fall to faculty. A dialogue must begin about the issue of boards and administrators. Some administrators may be in favor of it. We seem to be instituting more and more measures to monitor the faculty so that if we need to non-reappoint someone or if something comes up in a post-tenure situation, we have documentation and evidence. It’s not that faculty don’t have any sort of structure for reporting, but we can’t make it an issue by ourselves. One senate representative stated that we are being asked to be accountable in ways that don’t fit us, so let’s devise ways that do fit us. Another noted that we all do academic reports every month and some of us fill out timecards, so what we do with our time is in one way or another already accounted for. No one is telling the legislature that we already do it. 
Are we thinking along the lines of getting these different constituencies to join together in some action and if so, how would that happen? That’s the dilemma. Are we coming together to come up with potential positive actions and if so, what are they? The IBHE is really where these discussions should take place. They could do something, but if the IBHE is not likely to do its job, then we might think about something along the lines of what we did with MAP. Individual campuses had individual actions. We could do a resolution that could go to the governor’s office. We could draft common language and send it to the people in higher administration at our collective universities and tell them that this is an issue for the Board of Trustees. We could start that dialogue. Laws can be changed. This group could be a center to initiate an effort for legislative reform to be introduced. It could be through any representative sympathetic to the cause. 
If we had a resolution from this group, we could take it to each of our legislators and say that this group of which we are a part of endorses this. With MAP, we sent resolutions to the governor and that is what he wanted. Let’s find out who the people are who are important in the government for higher education and ask them to come and talk with us. We could send a letter to the governor and say that there are a number of matters that are urgent for us that we need to discuss, including MAP, and create that kind of advocacy. The three agenda items that we could send would be the state budget, MAP and positive time reporting. They might not come to meet with us; we might have to go there. It would probably have to be in Springfield or Chicago. Ted Chung and Julie Smith would be the people to talk to. Maybe this group needs to make the declaration to deal with this. We are not a constant group; if we had a bit more stability, that might be more powerful. Nevertheless, the next president or chair that gets elected would find it very difficult to be against these principles. 

This group needs a mission statement. We could get that going by email. Informally, the three members from the University of Illinois could talk to Ted Chung. In summary, the strategy is to start a friendly dialogue with the governor’s office around several issues, the issues being MAP, positive time reporting and the state budget. Maybe the governor would welcome faculty talking about how do we collectively help you solve your problem. There is a difference between solving the budget crisis and positive time reporting. One representative felt more comfortable as a group educating the legislature about time reporting. Another representative thought we could say, ‘here are the problems that you face and we face and we want to be partners in a continual dialogue that may help find solutions.’ The one solution talked about earlier was raising income tax, but no one has the guts to do that. If the governor saw that there was a constituency out there that would agree to other forms of revenue in terms of the support of higher education, that would be important. Maybe part of our mission is to mobilize the parents and the students, etc.  As a collective group, the students, the parents, the industry that we support, we become a much more powerful group. 

The state budget woes is a big thing, but maybe we can tackle it with more with ‘what are ways to deal with budget woes that are a reality other than with furloughs and layoffs. For the sake of students and faculty who have no say in this and feel that the education of students is going to be definitely threatened by such actions, what else can we come up with? Can’t faculty have a role in discussing this at least by coming to some mutual decisions about how to handle this specific possibility?’ 
Formalizing CIUS

The CIUS does not have officers, but that was one of the things that people were beginning to think about last year. Traditionally, it has been a self-help group. People have learned a lot from these discussions and have taken that back to their mutual campuses. What we have not achieved is advocating what is discussed. One representative suggested that the Council’s minutes go to university presidents and chancellors because that might be some motivation for them to start working together on this. This is the one body in the state that theoretically speaks for the faculty of all of the state universities. It would be good to formalize the group a little more and to work towards a public presence. If you want to have a little more stability, you could invite senate chairs, vice chairs and past chairs. Though we are only in the same room twice a year, video conferencing could work. We could do it from three or four sites. Having stationery with all the names of the universities listed was suggested. An email discussion was proposed about the election of a chair. Dan Holland, ISU, was recommended, as he represented the institutional memory. 
Adjournment
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